
Maiden Bradley with Yarnfield Parish Council

9 Beech Grove, Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 0AB Tel: 01985 213436

Chairman: Councillor Angus Neish Clerk Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM

Minutes of the meeting of Maiden Bradley with Yarnfield Parish Council held at the Village Hall Maiden Bradley on Tuesday 8th December 2015 at 7.30pm.

Present: Councillors

Councillor Angus Neish, Councillor Patrick Nixon, Councillor Sebastian Seymour, Councillor Sarah Fry and Susanna Brigden.

In attendance: The Parish Clerk, Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM, Vicky Howick Warminster Rural Policing Team, no members of the public were present at the meeting.

Public Question Time Public Bodies (admissions to meetings) Act 1960 s 1
Not required
Report from the Rural Policing Team

Vicky Howick addressed Council on the new community policing team set up; the PCSOs are now the beat managers, there now are five officers covering the rural community area. Community Coordinators will cover any events that happen annually, the SID’s scheme and any yearly issues. Vicky Howick mentioned that the policing team is going back to the system that was in place 4 years ago, that 5 key areas per month will be covered. This month, it is cybercrime due to the high level of use this Christmas season. Vicky Howick felt that this was a positive move forward for the policing in the area.

Council fed back to Vicky Howick that rural burglaries have increased, sheds etc. have been targeted, speeding traffic was also seen as an issue through Maiden Bradley since the road works had been completed, this was noted by Vicky Howick to take back to the unit. Communications were discussed and it was agreed that the clerk would be sent the link to the Warminster Facebook policing team pages to circulate to Councillors and parishioners. This would also be sent out to the next edition of the parish news etc. The clerk was instructed to send a copy of the minutes in future direct to Vicky Howick. 
The Chairman thanked Vicky Howick for coming along and updating Council, it was much appreciated.
Report from Unitary Councillor

The Unitary Councillor Fleur de Rhe Philipe had sent her apologies. 
15/166 Acceptance of apologies for absence Schedule 12 of the Local Government Act 1972

Resolved: Councillor Jerry Rayner had sent his apologies as he was in the process of moving house. Council resolved his reason. Councillor Ben Gunstone had set his apologies as he was still working at school as issues had arisen. Council resolved his reason.
15/167 Chairman’s announcements
Resolved: none to give 

15/168 Dispensations

Resolved: none received

15/169 To receive declarations of interests Local Authorities 

(Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012 (SI 2012/1464) (NB this does not preclude any later declarations).

Resolved: none given

15/170 Exclusion of the Press and Public Standing Order #1c

Resolved: item 22 clerks salary scale point.
15/171 To receive and sign the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 
8th November 2015 (Previously circulated) LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1)
Resolved: that the minutes were a true record of the decisions made on the 8th November 2015 Proposed Councillor Patrick Nixon Seconded Councillor Angus Neish.
15/172 Planning
Resolved: noted that there was no planning to comment on.
(Please note: in planning matters the Council acts as the consultee of the Principal Authority. The Principal Authority being the deciding body)

Planning Decisions

15/10614/FUL Location Yarnfield Manor, Dukes Lane Maiden Bradley BA12 7HX

Proposal: Installation of solar panels on agricultural building.

Decision: The decision is to be made by Wiltshire Council on the 21st December 2015.

Resolved: noted the above comment
15/173 Parish Steward/Highways

Resolved: Councillor Patrick Nixon reported the good news; that the leaves had finally been removed from the church street downwards. Councillor Patrick Nixon updated Council on the report received from the Highways, that the rules for what could and could not be actioned had been tightened. The lack of budget, 40 million of work listed that needed to be actioned and only 6 million to be available to spend in the coming year was obviously going to impact on all of Wiltshire. Wiltshire Council would be looking at parish and town councils to fund items they wished above their statutory obligations. The parish council budget in future would therefore need to take into account highways issues that would need to be paid for by the parish council.
15/174 Speed Indicator Devices

Resolved: Councillor Patrick Nixon spoke on the history of the previous SID programme and the pole that had previously been agreed, Council unanimously agreed to move forward onto the programme. Council instructed the clerk to follow up the provision of the speed indicator pole just down from the crossroads, previously approved but cancelled by Wiltshire Council when the SID programme was withdrawn and liaise with the other parishes.
15/175 Bus Stop Noticeboard

Resolved: due to weather, the work had not been able to be completed 
15/176 Recreational Lease

Resolved: The clerk was instructed to move this item to the next agenda as the estate lawyers were still processing the lease.
15/177 Recreational Area Fencing & Gate (ROSPA Report)
Resolved: the new fencing is in place. The Chairman has reviewed the work and has placed the signage back on the new fencing. Council were happy with the work actioned. The clerk was instructed to action the final payment. 
ROSPA Report
Resolved: The fencing was now in place, the gate spring had been replaced and the signage replaced by the Chairman using cable ties so that there were no protruding bolts and nuts. 
Councillor Ben Gunstone was not available to confirm if he had taken action on the swings. The clerk was instructed to follow up with Councillor Ben Gunstone if he had taken action by email. 

It was noted that in reply to the Council correspondence re the trees, a contractor had been recommended to look at the trees around the recreational area. The cost of such a report was of concern, Councillors agreed Angus Neish would action a visual check and report back to the clerk. The Chairman would email the clerk any actions required to confirm action, he had taken and to highlight any issue found. 

It was confirmed that the contractor from South West Play Areas is going to look at the missing items on the Hippo Springers and inform the clerk if they can supply and fit the missing parts. The clerk recommended that she emails out the reply from him so that action can be taken to rectify the issue highlighted on the ROSPA report swiftly. This was agreed.
Council noted the clerks recommendation to Council that quotations re de rusting and painting the multi play cube and football posts were sought. The South West Play area contractor had indicated to the clerk that special 2 part epoxy paints which are very tough but are quite expensive needed  to be used. That the bulk of the cost would be the time and imagined somewhere between £1000-2000 to repaint should be considered. It was agreed that the rust be monitored at present and any further deterioration be reported on the check sheet for discussion at a further meeting.
15/178 Recreational Area Consultation (Action Plan See - Facilities and Services & Culture, Leisure and Recreation)

Resolved: instructed the clerk to ensure the circulation box moved to Councillor Susanna Brigden from Councillor Ben Gunstone, Councillor Sebastian Seymour would then collect it from Councillor Susanna Brigden and results could then discussed in full at the next meeting.
15/179 Quality Council (Action Plan – See Long-term Overview)

Resolved: noted that the clerk had contacted Katie Fielding at the Wiltshire Associations of Local Councils to obtain an idea of how the panel were progressing. The clerk had been informed that the panel are still marking the council, they are actioning 9 Local Scheme checks on councils at present so there has been a delay and it was noted that this is a new panel. Council noted that it is likely to be in the New Year before they have a reply. 
15/180 Maiden Bradley Village Shop

Resolved: noted that the shop may require consideration for a grant towards the installation of a new canopy over the shop front to preserve the stock in the shop during the summer months and provide a shaded area for parishioners. It was noted that the Warminster Area Board would also be approached by the village shop for a grant towards this project.
15/181 Grant Application – Link Scheme

Resolved: noted that the clerk had received the information that the Link Scheme is £1200.00 short in its total funding it used to receive from Wiltshire Council. Maiden Bradley’s contribution will be £30.00 short for the year. Councillors noted that last year the Parish Council awarded £100.00 to the link Scheme. It was agreed that £150.00 be awarded in a grant, as it is likely the service will be used more in the coming year as services, are being cut back further by Wiltshire Council.
15/182 Vat Claim

Resolved: noted that the clerk had actioned the VAT return for this quarter and has claimed £483.66.

15/183 Capital Expenditure, Grant Budget and Reserves Budget
Resolved: that the setting the Capital Expenditure, Grant Budget and Reserves Budget for 2016/2017 financial year now the precept grant award figures have been announced they would be confirmed and resolved at the Precept Budget meeting at January meeting. 
15/184 Precept 

Resolved: agreed that the Precept budget would be approved at the 12th January 2016 meeting; that the draft would be only for discussion for this meeting. Following lengthy discussions, the clerk was instructed to amend the draft to a £3.80 increase for the year for a band D property and circulate the budget spreadsheet by email for Councillors to view. 
15/185 Clerks Salary reviewed pre budget
Resolved: following a satisfactory Appraisal, Council approved the clerk’s salary scale point rise for 2016/2017. The increment would increase the clerks salary from £9.90 to £10.26 an hour increase of 0.36p per hour which would be an increase of £2.88 a week, £149.76 for the year. This would be implemented from April 2016 Proposed Councillor Patrick Nixon Seconded Councillor Sebastian Seymour. 
15/186 Internet Banking

Resolved: noted the reply received back from the recommended company. It had confirmed that their product offering had been recently reviewed and that their new Current Account (the Select Account) account was suitable for any organisation opening a new account with an income of under £1 million but that it does now carry a £5 monthly charge, which covers the electronic payments and cheques in/out of the account. Council discussed the advantages of the internet banking system, the reduction of the time on the clerks hours having to take time to personally visit the bank to action transfers and request balances. All Councillors would be able to view the account and payments and payments could be made swifter and more efficiently, the clerk would not be required to drive out to the parish to action cheque payments. The addition cost of £60.00 was approved proposed Councillor Susanna Brigden seconded Councillor Sebastian Seymour. 
15/187 Approval and signing of Parish Accounts for the month of November 2015 Internal Audit Accounts & Audit Regulations 2003 reg 2

Resolved: approved the accounts for November 2015. Account number 0108234 held £2992.51 Account number 705215 held £3300.00. Council noted that there was one outstanding cheque for £110.00.
15/188 Payments LGA 1972 s150 (5)
Resolved: reviewed and approved the items of expenditure listed below: 
Invoices

Wages December LGA 1972 s111 Standing Order

        
          £342.60
Travelling Clerk LGA 1972 s111 001002




          £    7.74

Heat Light etc. LGA 1972 s111 001003



                     £    8.67

Postage Reimbursement LGA 1972 s111 001004


          £    4.10 

K. M. Dike Nurseries Nov  Open Spaces act 1906 ss 9 and 10 001005       £276.17
Outdoor Play Southwest Open Spaces act 1906 ss 9 and 10 001006          £492.00

Receipts
Clerk’s repayment to Parish Council - standing order delay see Lloyds Bank Correspondence under correspondence 500045



 £     3.80

Upper Deverills SLCC National Conference Shared cost LGA 1972 s111
 £   98.33

Upper Deverills IT Contribution LGA 1972 s111




  £  32.00

Council noted that the Clerk had moved £768.65 from Account number 07052153 to Account number 00108234 on the 30th November 2015. 
15/189 Clerk’s Report
Planning Course

Resolved: noted the advice from the clerk on commenting on planning applications. The clerk provided Councillors with booklets she had prepared containing the documentation regarding planning issues and material considerations and guidance on the National Planning Policy Framework.
Clerks Holiday

Resolved:  approved the clerks request to take the 14th December 2015 to the 1st January 2016 for the Christmas break.
15/190 Meetings for Councillors to consider attending

Warminster Area Board

Resolved: that the clerk attend as the council’s representative at the Warminster Area Board scheduled for Thursday 7 January, 7pm at the Warminster Civic Centre.  Council noted that the agenda for this meeting would be published on Thursday 22 December 2015.
15/191 Correspondence received 
Lloyds Bank

Resolved: noted that the clerk had received a letter from Lloyds bank informing her that they had not been able to action the standing order request in time. The clerk had therefore actioned a credit payment to the Parish Council for £3.80 in relation to her wages over payment. The standing order would need to be cancelled as there was an under payment for this month due to the new tax coding for the clerk. It was agreed that the new internet backing system would rectify this issue as the clerk would upload the payment schedule before a meeting and payment actioned online at the meeting. A letter was signed by two Councillors to cancel the standing order.
Planning Enforcement

Resolved:  noted that the clerk had no update from Wiltshire Council to date.
Wiltshire Association of local Councils Assets of Community Value Survey

Resolved: noted the survey.
Wiltshire Association of Local Councils - Executive Committee
Resolved: that it did not wish to nominate from the Parish Council a representative to cover the Warminster Area.

Wiltshire Council Community Youth Officer

Resolved: noted that the Community Youth Officer had requested the dates for the parish councils meetings and had indicated that she will attend a meeting in the New Year. It was felt that the Village Hall Chairman might be interested in the youth grants available and would be invited to any meeting she decided to attend.
Booklets, Brochures and Emails on the below list were received.
Countryside Voice CPRE, Field Work CPRE and War Memorials in Trust Bulletin Magazine.
15/192 Parish Clerks Delegated Powers LGA 1972 s101
Resolved: none reported
15/193 Notice of items to be taken into consideration at the next meeting in December.

Resolved: Budget, Precept, Pensions Regulations Staging Date, Sector Led Body for audit procurement - update External Audit and Business Continuity Plan

15/194 Items for Parish Newsletter & Notice Boards

Resolved:  Rural Policing Facebook pages link.
15/195 Date of the next meeting

Resolved: that Tuesday 12th January 2015 is the date of the next meeting. The Parish Meeting will start at 7.30pm. All are welcome to attend. The Meeting finished at 8.29 pm.
Members of the Council considered the foregoing matters in consideration of their duties: Equal Opportunities (race, gender, sexual orientation, marital status and any disability); Crime and Disorder; health and Safety, and Human Rights.
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